Debenham Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 6th January 2020 at 7:30pm at Dove Cottage, High Street, Debenham.

Present:  Cllrs J Baldwin (Chairman), R Blackwell (Vice-Chairman), S Palframan, G Helm, D Seccombe, M Hammond, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk), District Cllr K Guthrie, and sixty (+) members of the public.
	DPC/20/01: Apologies for absence: The meeting started with a brief welcoming speech by the Chairman. Apologies had been received from Cllrs F Winrow-Giffin, L Cockerton, S Dobson and S Phipps. 

	DPC/20/02: To receive advice on matters under consideration and agree actions ahead of meeting considerations: The Clerk had consulted with the Suffolk Association of Local Councils seeking clarification on the legalities of predetermination versus predisposition due to the role members had played in the preparation of the Neighbourhood Plan. It had been confirmed that a Declaration of Pecuniary Interest would only apply if a member owned the land where development was being considered or was the actual developer, which in this particular case did not apply to any of the Councillors. 


	DPC/20/03: Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda and additions to register: Cllr R Blackwell wished to clarify as to whether all members should apply for a block dispensation in order to be able to consider the application on the agenda. The Clerk again explained that based on the principle that members did not own the land or where developers of the land in question, they did not.   

In addition, living in the vicinity of the development would also not constitute a pecuniary interest but a non-pecuniary interest at best. In the interest of transparency, Cllr M Hammond wished to make a declaration of pecuniary interest, which was accompanied by an application for dispensation.
Having discussed the matter and following the clear assertion that there was no DPI in the first place, but that the decision to declare one was purely due to the possible public perception of an interest, it was resolved to grant Cllr M Hammond a dispensation (for a period of three years).



	DPC/20/04: Public participation at meetings- Meeting open to allow members of the public to speak:  
Members of the public made a number of comments in objection to planning application DC/20/05769 Land to the North of Gracechurch Street:
· The recent application from this developer had received 491 objections and now parishioners were faced with another, which was already gathering further objections. It was clear this parish did not want to get involved with this type of developer. How many times could they keep submitting the same application?
· How different was this planning application from the previous? Would this planning application go to full planning committee and would the Parish Council consider providing a coach for residents who may wish to attend the meeting?

· Members of the parish who had recently organised a leaflet campaign were congratulated on their endeavours.
· A parishioner was unsure as to why but Water Lane and Stone Lane appeared to be much worse when it came to flooding and the area was acting as a “bottle neck”, which then affected the whole village- this same resident had lived in the village for 88 years and had never seen the flooding get so bad. They also asked why the developers were not considering development on the other side of the village, where the effects would not be so considerable.
· Did the Council know whether Taylor Wimpey had removed the other site (at the rear of the high School) from the table, as it would otherwise continue to be a threat. In addition, the various maps provided with the planning application were conflicting.

· The proposal which included the Primary School was a “red herring” as there was no funding available for such a move.

· SCC Education had made it clear during the previous application process that they would not be funding any such move and the Primary School had also confirmed they had no plans to move.

· A parishioner from a neighbouring parish clarified that they had recently handled a case where such “promises” had been made but the education authority had made it clear that a minimum of 1000 dwellings would need to be built before provision of a new primary school was even considered.

· Debenham had a model Neighbourhood Plan which was being used by other communities as a shining example, which had followed government processes and been approved as part of a democratic process- If this planning application was approved, it would be sending an unmistakable message to all in the process.

· The lack of housing supply had been raised last year but MSDC had now not only met but exceeded that five-year supply, therefore the balance should not be tilted.
· Some of the documents and surveys in the planning application were out of date.

· The land in question, which was about 40 acres, acted like blotting paper in relation to rainwater. If this was to be transformed into concrete, the effects would be devastating from a flooding point of view. The applicant suggested the installation of culverts to mitigate this risk. However, when the resident had submitted a planning application for their own development, in which a culvert was suggested, they had been informed by MSDC that a culvert would make flooding worse. 
· During the last flooding incident in the village, a resident had spoken with Anglian Water, who had stated that flooding was not just down to rain water but also from dwellings, as a house produced/disposed of a tonne of water a day (washing machines, baths, etc) and Debenham’s sewerage system was already full to capacity.

· Debenham’s water treatment/supply was diametrically opposed to where the development was being proposed (North West corner of the village), therefore any new development on this site would need a brand-new system, with new piping plant, sewage works, etc.
· The site itself had been refused due to its position within the village and also due to highways concerns, neither of which had changed. The parish had a clear mandate as to where development was preferred and appropriate - the Neighbourhood Plan.

· Resident found it extremely difficult to understand the lack of comment from SCC Highways, as Gracechurch Street was graced with listed buildings and was not wide enough. Such local authorities should be held to account with regards to their inappropriate feedback.

·  Resident confirmed that Taylor Wimpey had installed a traffic survey during the night which had obstructed their private drive; Resident had written to TW not just to report the obstruction but also explain that traffic surveys carried out during half term would not produce accurate results; the subsequent lack of response resulted in the resident having to destroy the survey equipment in order to access their drive, which further invalidated any data it would have produced.

· Questions were asked about Hilly Filly and whether a local footpath would be affected, to which the response was negative (due to it being a Right-Of-Way).

· A resident also added that if this planning application was given permission, it would not preclude any or all the other sites from also being developed.

· The Chairman of a neighbouring parish stated that this item would be included on their own agenda due to the potential effects it could have on their parish; they had also noted that some of the applicant’s document on the planning portal pre-dated the Neighbourhood Plan and were concerned that this may be an attempt at circumventing the system.
· There did not appear to be due consideration for climate change; Even if the status-quo was maintained, flooding was only going to get worse, so even if the proposed mitigating measures worked in the short term, would they be able to cope with the added pressures of climate change?

· Who would be adopting the pond within the site and look after it if it was developed?

· The developer seemed to think that by introducing a number of “corridors” between the dwellings, the views would be kept- how could they think this would mitigate the loss of view caused by over three hundred new houses?

· According to reports in the media, a resident was led to believe that most people would be driving electric cars in the next twenty years; If this was the case, there would be electric cables trailing on footways in front of all these properties, which would be a safety concern. And there was no provision for that either.

· Regardless of how and where the developer was planning to build on this site, it would still introduce unsustainable development; Besides, there was not supposed to be any development on valleys, inclines and ridges.

· The matter of landscape would also be crucial, not just in Debenham but from neighbouring villages - for example Wetheringsett - as it would totally change what could be seen from there.

· Traffic had increased dramatically in and around Debenham and other developments were clogging the network of highways already; Some of the main routes into neighbouring villages, such as Mickfield, were very narrow and did not have footways, pavements or any other form of pedestrian access.
· If Mid Suffolk District Council changed their mind with regards to this application, there was something wrong at the heart of the Council.
· The supplementary information on traffic suggested that the additional houses would result in fifty-eight additional traffic movements, which was ludicrous; Their previous suggestion to place a pedestrian crossing opposite the greengrocers was also not valid.

· Could the Parish Council seek the involvement of the local MP? 

· How much had it cost the Parish Council to “fight” this planning application previously? 

· In terms of a possible appeal at a later date, should the Parish Council also focus their actions on the response to an appeal?

· The Parish Council should consider employing a barrister in order to prepare a professional response, not just for the planning application but for any subsequent appeal.

Members of the public were thanked for their views and were informed that Councillors would now be debating the various points but were unlikely to reach a final decision, as the application was still open for comments until the end of January and there would be a further Parish Council meeting later in the month.
A large proportion of members of the public left the meeting room at this point.



	DPC/20/05: To consider planning application received for recommendation to MSDC:

DC/19/05769 - Land to The North Of, Gracechurch Street, Debenham: Outline Planning Application. (Access to be considered) Erection of up to 295 dwellings, 2ha for potential primary school site or community/care use, and two new vehicular accesses from Gracechurch Street. Associated developments including flood alleviation and surface water attenuation features, distributor road, associated public open space, landscaping and other infrastructure and utilities:

Members were reminded that the Parish Council had recently commissioned a traffic survey of Gracechurch Street and the results should be available in the next few days. An earlier survey had been carried out in 2016 which indicated 1600 traffic movements through the High Street on a daily basis, a significant number.
In terms of planning considerations, this planning application appeared to go against a considerable proportion of the Neighbourhood Plan policies. As the last six and a half years had been spent producing the said Plan, a lack of acknowledgement by MSDC would be extremely disappointing. 

It was explained that, as far as it could be identified, there were five main changes in the new planning application: 

· The relocation of the space for a proposed school
· Proposals for a new country park
· The introduction of “corridors” throughout the development in order to give glimpses of the vista that was valued by the parish and identified on the Neighbourhood Plan
· The introduction of six bungalows as an improvement to the mix of dwellings
The question that remained was whether the proposed changes provided any benefit, and whether this benefit outweighed the harm caused by the development itself?

A fact that also remained was that the site was not appropriate for development and that the parish benefited from three other sites which had been independently assessed by experts as being suitable.

A suggestion was made that a Barrister should be instructed in order to provide a professional opinion with regards to the application.

Another member mentioned the recent flooding incidents and how they had demonstrated how inappropriate any development on that site would be. It was noted that the flood assessment submitted by the applicant was out-of-date and a new one had been requested. Anglian Water had also agreed with the flooding concerns raised.

Although there were some minor changes on the new application, the development was still contrary to not just the Neighbourhood Plan but also Mid Suffolk’s planning policies and, as members of the public had emphasised, future development in Debenham should be Plan led, otherwise the village could risk ending up with an anarchy. 
A leaflet circulated to the parish by a member of the public had highlighted points from the previous site inspection which remained relevant and should be forwarded to the planning authority. The Parish Council should also follow the advice received during the public session of contacting the local MP and seeking professional advice from a Barrister, not just for the current application but also for any possible subsequent appeals.

Although the representations received during the meeting and the comments posted to the MSDC planning portal indicated a significant objecting majority and members appeared to be minded to recommend refusal (on similar grounds as the previous application for the same site), it was resolved to defer the final decision to the next Parish Council meeting and for the following actions to be processed:
· Barrister to be approached in order for the Parish Council to seek professional advice in relation to the response to be issued to the planning authority, the text for the three minute speech allowed during the planning committee meeting and advice in the event the planning application was refused and an appeal was lodged. (Subject to Cllr S Palframan seeking a quote and this being in line with the previous one, the budget for this expenditure was approved). 
· Local MP to be contacted and asked for support.
· Local authorities such as SCC Highways and SCC Education to be consulted for their views.

· Neighbourhood Plan Delivery Committee to analyse applications against NP policies and prepare terms of recommendation.
· Results of traffic surveys to be analysed ahead of the next meeting.

It was also suggested that members of the public were advised to continue sending their comments to the planning authority and to refer to sound planning grounds rather than emotive reasons. Photographs of pertinent issues or concerns may also be of assistance.


	DPC/20/06: To receive notes of the Finance and Administration Working Group meeting held on 11 November 2019:  It was resolved to approve the notes as a true record of the meeting held.


	DPC/20/07: To agree recommendations to full council for the Budget and Precept 2020/2021: The budget and precept reports were discussed. Cllr M Hammond informed members of the Debenham Leisure Centre’s plans for growth and likely forthcoming bids for Parish Council funding, in the region of £15,000. This would be in addition to larger funding bids submitted to third parties. 

In line with the Parish Council’s funding policy, a detailed funding application would be necessary, when the time came, for a bid to be dully considered. It was unlikely that an earmarked reserve would be created to this effect, as it could set a precedent or become unsustainable if other organisations came forward with similar requests. However, funds could be applied for from General Reserves if necessary. 
Additional projections had been received from two members for addition to the draft figures and further proposals were still expected in order for the final figures to be ready for approval. There had been no suggestion to change the precept figure, which was expected to remain the same.


	DPC/20/08: Date of next meeting:  20th January 2020



With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 9.40pm.
Signed:_______________________________  Date:__________________________
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